
Wake County Continuum of Care 

Membership Meeting 

April 16, 2024 

Attendees – See end of this document for sign-in sheet.  

Meeting start: 1:07 PM 

Stephen Gruver, Chair of the Governing Board, welcomed everyone and reviewed the 
agenda.  

Lead Agency Discussion and Vote 

Stephen introduced the topic with an explanation of the last six months of transition for the 
Collaborative Applicant, Coordinated Entry, and HMIS Lead rolls. Stephen called up the 
lead agencies to speak about what they have been doing during these six months and what 
work remains. 
 
Michelle Zechmann was invited to speak about Haven House Services’ role as 
Collaborative Applicant. Haven House just received their HUD funding on April 1st. They 
hired Erin Flynn as Wake CoC Coordinator. Haven House was planning on hiring a Wake 
CoC Director but didn’t know what funding was coming in, so the position was not hired. 
Haven House has been working on getting the Wake CoC more organized with weekly 
communications, website updates, and Board and Member trainings, and looking at what 
else the Wake CoC can do to get more funding which has included research into previous 
NOFO applications to see where our community has missed points. Haven House is 
contracting with Fortis Consulting to help with the Housing First Assessment, monitoring 
documents and some policies. In Michelle’s assessment, the role of the Collaborative 
Applicant is underfunded. Michelle noted that if we want the Wake CoC to get to a place 
where we are doing long term planning, then we need to fund the organizational work of the 
Wake CoC. 
 
Stephen Gruver: We want to see homelessness end in Wake County, but we need to invest 
in these efforts to reach this goal. Stephen called for questions. No questions were asked. 
 
Kathy Johnson from Oak City Cares was invited to discuss their role as Coordinated Entry 
Lead. Kathy echoes that Oak City Cares has been in an interim era for a long time. Oak City 
Cares just received their HUD grant on April 1. The Coordinated Entry grant timeline is April 
1st-December 31st. The new Coordinated Entry Manager is Jenn Von Egidy. They are working 
on the By Name list for veterans, learning about and transitioning the By Name list, and 



conducting meetings with other lead agencies to discuss the transitions. They are very 
excited about the opportunity for our community to move toward a more strategic and 
intentional CE Design, tailored for our specific community needs and priorities, and that 
will allow us to truly move the needle on reducing homelessness in Wake County through a 
new CE System that is data-driven, prioritizes the populations that our community data 
shows are the highest priority to house, and follows best practices that will keep our CE 
System in compliance with HUD guidelines. What they have witnessed so far is that 
coordinated entry has issues with the technical side of things (HMIS). Remedying this costs 
money. There are also issues with policies and procedures that surround coordinated 
entry. Kathy shared that when we transition to a Lead Agency that has the funding and 
better data research tools, it should help us keep in compliance with HUD, which would 
result in more funding and better data. Oak City Cares is going to hire two Coordinated 
Entry Specialists to travel through areas of the community to expand access across the 
region. There is an extensive list of people in referrals and the data needs to be sorted 
through to see if they still need the referral and who still needs the assistance. This clean-
up will make going through the list easier and quicker for partner agencies. We should look 
for a Lead Agency that has the capacity to do this. 
 
Stephen Gruver: We want to be transparent about what is going on in the Wake CoC, so our 
membership can make the best decisions.  
 
Stephen called for questions. No questions were asked. 
 
Peter Morris, Urban Ministries was invited to speak about their role as HMIS Lead. Peter 
thanked County staff and other agencies for their support during the transition. Urban 
Ministries works with BitFocus to license the HMIS system. Training was required by 
BitFocus for the HMIS Lead to keep the licenses.  Our data needs to be cleaned up. A more 
comprehensive training has been called for, asking, “where are the most common data 
entry problems?” Peter says the Wake CoC and BitFocus have been great to partner with 
and that they hope to get the HMIS more organized before a transition. 
 
Stephen Gruver: Our system could be more effective. If you use HMIS, we need to clean up 
the data with case notes, VI-SPDAT, exiting information, etc. The Governing Board 
appreciates all the interim Lead Agencies for their work.  
 
Stephen called for questions. No questions were asked. 
 



Duane Holder, Wake County Deputy County Manager, is invited to speak. He provides 
executive leadership for multiple departments in Wake County. The County is ready to step 
up and take on the challenge of Lead Agency for our community. They understand that this 
will not be easy and hope to build on and strengthen what the current Lead Agencies have 
already done. The Board of Commissioners just passed a Strategic Plan on April 15. The 
strategic plan has ambitious goals around the reduction of homelessness in Wake County. 
The County would set up the Lead Agency role as a new department; it would not reside 
under the Housing Department. They want to be deliberate in their staffing and team. They 
are not looking to do this permanently, but it would be a continued transition. The County 
hopes to eventually find an entity that can take on this role for the long term, that has the 
capacity to do so. They are thankful to our interim agencies for stepping up. The 
Raleigh/Wake Partnership had received funding from the City and County, but the interim 
leads did not, giving an insight to the amount of pro bono work that the interim agencies 
have been providing.  
 
Duane called for questions. 
 
Latosha Walker, The Green Chair Project: Do you have an idea of the timeline for the 
project? Do you have an entity or agency in mind that would be equipped by that time? 
 
Duane Holder: There have been early conversations about a term of no more than 5 years, 
but the County would love for it to be shorter if possible (2-3 years). We need to ensure that 
we transition to an entity that has the capacity to sustain. No, there is no one in mind now. 
 
Johnnie Thomas, Governance Committee/Member with lived experience: Asked about the 
strategic plan that the County has just adopted, specifically if Raleigh’s, other 
municipalities, and other agencies’ plans were taken into consideration?  
 
Duane Holder: As far as jurisdiction is involved, we only have “control” or “authority” over a 
few things that can be mandated for the whole county. As far as the strategic plan is 
concerned, this has been a 13-month discussion including focus groups, surveys, and 
community engagement in the creation of the strategic plan. In addition, the County staff 
reviewed all other County plans. The goal of the strategic plan is to complement existing 
plans and he does not think there is anything in the plan that would make anything 
redundant. It should complement other plans. They are working with all the municipalities. 
 
Johnnie Thomas: Is Wake County prepared for the criticism that will likely come when Wake 
County is the one also regulating housing? 



 
Duane Holder: One thing that excites me about serving in this role, is that as the Lead 
Agency, education is key. We need to do a better job educating people about housing and 
the system that we work in. The knowledge can help gain more funding. 
 
Rick Miller-Haraway, board member at Oak City Cares : Will this department report to the 
County Manager? 
 
Duane Holder: The department will report directly to me, and I will report to the County 
Manager. 
 
Rick Miller-Haraway: How does this department plan to work with the Housing 
Department? 
 
Duane Holder: This is a line that needs to be established. The County currently has 
programs operating out of the Housing Department that are HUD funded. We would be 
foolish to not rely on the Housing Department’s expertise. But we also have expertise in IT, 
Communications, and more.  
 
Thurston Alexander-Smith, Individual Member: Last time this relationship came around, it 
fell apart. Now that there is better understanding of the HUD/CoC structure, how will that 
play out? 
 
Duane Holder: The County is approaching with the expectation that Wake County works for 
you, and not them (the CoC) for us. Wake County does not need credit, but needs 
homelessness to be rare, brief, and non-recurring. The community needs the credit, we all 
need to score higher and get more funding. 
 
DaQuanta Copeland, Wake County: Will we be building an entity? 
 
Duane Holder: I cannot speak to that yet, but it is best that any new entity be led by 
community leadership rather than the government. In an ideal world, someone would 
change their mission and say this is what they want to do. 
 
Teena Baker, Wake County: Would it be helpful for the room to know how many people it 
will take to man this project? 
 



Duane Holder: I don’t know yet. Last year, there was a discussion of around 20 people, so 
possibly the same number. 
 
Stephen Gruver: The current system needs 20. 
 
Duane Holder: Possible outsourcing as well. 
 
Cynthia Thelen, Caring Connections Ministry: Has the County thought about how you will 
promote this role to the community, such as renaming?  
 
Duane Holder: We have not had a discussion with the Board yet. Personally, I’d hope that 
the Wake CoC Board and the membership are the public face. Wake County would be 
behind the scenes. 
 
Latosha Walker: Would Wake County be supporting the board and agencies in the 
community? 
 
Duane Holder: Yes, Wake would support and be behind the scenes. 
 
Johnnie Thomas: Are you prepared to take on complaints about other agencies as the Lead 
Agency? 
 
Duane Holder: The County has a bit of practice We have experience with contracts and 
subrecipients who are responsible, but Wake County takes public responsibility for their 
work. 
 
Rick Miller-Haraway: What is the timeline? When would Wake County start? 
 
Duane Holder: As quickly and as orderly as possible. A chart with different functions and 
grants has been given to Wake County for reference. The County would not wait for HUD to 
transfer any grants because Wake County has the capacity to fund while HUD is still 
transitioning. The first thing would be hiring a director to start immediately.  
 
Stephen thanks Duane. He notes that membership is not voting today. There is a new voting 
process that is more equitable and provides more education prior to voting. Stephen 
shares that the transition is going to look different for each current Lead Agency. HMIS Lead 
at Urban Ministries ends July 1st. They can do it on a month-to-month basis after then, but 



we are trying to create a rapid but effective and clean transition. Agencies will not just “be 
done.” There will need to be agency support throughout the transition. 
 
Stephen called for questions to the Governing Board. No questions. 
 
Stephen Gruver shared that we have a new voting procedure that will come with the new 
charter. All votes will be sent out electronically and a week will be given to vote. If the 
motion is made and seconded, then a ballot will get sent out and members will have a 
week to vote. The votes will then be tallied and sent to the community.  
 
The Governing Board met and approved recommending that "The CoC 
Membership consider electing Wake County Government as the new Lead Agency for the 
NC 507 CoC for the purpose of stabilizing the system, which would include the roles of 
Collaborative Applicant, HMIS Lead, and Coordinated Entry Lead." 

Amy Smith moved the motion to read: "The CoC Membership moves to elect Wake County 
Government as the new Lead Agency for the NC 507 CoC for the purpose of stabilizing the 
system, which would include the roles of Collaborative Applicant, HMIS Lead, and 
Coordinated Entry Lead." 

Alice McGee, Church in the Woods: For what period of time does this cover?  

Stephen Gruver: Some of this will need to be worked out with the Governing Board and 
Wake County in the MOU. This will be a timeline that is adjusted based on how effectively 
the transition can take place. 

Thurston Alexander-Smith: A lot of the good faith portion is captured in the wording, 
“stabilizing the system.” 

Johnnie Thomas seconded the motion. 

Stephen Gruver: We have a motion and a second, and we will send out the vote for all of the 
Wake CoC membership. You will have seven days to ask questions and vote. 

Teena Baker: How will the vote be done? 
 
Michelle Zechmann: It will be sent to the primary voter of your organization with a survey 
(ballot) link and description in an email. 
 
DaQuanta Copeland, Wake County/2 B’s Brains to Brothers: Some who are representing for 
their own businesses can it go straight to alternate? 
 



Stephen Gruver: Yes, it can go to alternate. Speak to Michelle or Erin if you wish to have this 
happen. 
 
Amy Smith: Will the vote be approved with a simple majority or 100% response?  
 
Stephen Gruver: Simple majority (50% plus 1).  
 
DaQuanta Copeland: Are new membership applications closed off? 
 
Stephen Gruver: This vote will be only for members who are approved as of today. 
 
Charter Update 

Nicole Stewart provided a brief update on the draft Charter. The Charter Review Workgroup 
is Chaired by Eric Braun who could not be here today. A draft of the Charter has been 
posted on the website and there is a 45-day review for public comment (ends May 23rd). We 
have received input from the City of Raleigh and Wake County leadership as well as HUD 
TA. We need community input to have a solid document for future approval. There will be a 
webinar in May to discuss the changes. We will share the day/time when it’s set.  
 
Amy Smith: How are comments being collected? 
 
Nicole Stewart: All answers are being collected in a form, which will be brought to the 
workgroup after the public comment period closes. 
 
Amy Smith: How do we know they (comments) are being implemented other than through 
the comparison webinar? 
 
Nicole Stewart: The Charter Review Workgroup will discuss making sure this part of the 
process is transparent. 
 
Committee Updates 

DaQuanta Copeland (Racial Equity Committee co-chair): We would like to invite people 
from different marginalized groups (American Indian, Muslim, etc.) to join the REC.  We 
meet on the 3rd Tuesday of every month (including right after this meeting). 
 
Agency Updates and Events 

Stephen Gruver calls for agency announcements. 



 
Vanessa Kopp, Wake County: Wake County Housing department released their 
Unsheltered Housing Facility. You can register for a listening session by April 19. 
Information will be sent out in the Wake CoC Newsletter. 
 
DaQuanta Copeland: Wake County Annual Action Plan needs public comment and is open 
until April 29th. 
 
Rebekah Shamberger, Town of Apex: Town of Apex is having a housing fair on April 27th at 9 
AM. 
 
John Niffenegger, City of Raleigh: City of Raleigh is working to provide fair housing training. 
Information will be sent out in the Wake CoC Newsletter. 
 
Stephen Gruver announced other upcoming events: 

• Bringing It Home Conference (June 4th-5th) Registration Open 
• Wake CoC 101 Training Coming Soon 
• CoC Harm Reduction Training (May 6th) 

 
Rick Miller: Oak City Cares celebrated their 5th birthday last week and is celebrating with a 
fundraiser on Thursday April 18th. 
 
Meeting concludes at 2:31 PM 
Next meeting is May 20th @ 2 PM at Pullen Memorial 
 

Wake CoC Committee Updates  
For Wake CoC Membership meeting: April 16, 2024  

 
Coordinated Access System Committee (CAS):  
Chair: Rebekah Shamberger 
 
March 27th Meeting: 

• By Name List Discussion  
o Factoring in a “medically fragile” prioritization 

• New Assessment  
o HART Tool Discussion from the Balance of State 

• A HUD TA request has been submitted for Coordinated Entry prioritization and 
assessment assistance.  

• Next meeting will be on Wednesday April 24th from 10am - 11am.  
 



Data Advisory Committee (DAC):  
Chair: Thurston Alexander-Smith  
 
April 16th meeting: 

• Meeting with “Familiar Faces” staff 
o Familiar Faces project looks to promote cross-sector collaboration HMIS, 

EMS, Hospitals, etc.) through client informed data-sharing. 
• Legacy data transferred to new HMIS system continues. 
• HMIS Lead RFP on hold for the time being. 
• DAC will be looking to evaluate data quality and HMIS user training needs in 

upcoming meetings. 
• DAC collaboration with partners around the state for data sharing 

 
Homelessness Emergency Response Committee (HERC):  
Chair: Pastor Vance Haywood  
 
No updates at this time. Next meeting is 4/18/24. 
 
Racial Equity Committee (REC): 
Co-Chairs: DaQuanta Copeland and Johnnie Thomas  
 
No updates at this time. Next meeting is immediately after this meeting on 4/16/24. 
 
Funding Review Committee (FRC):  
Co-Chairs: Michelle Grant and Meredith Yuckman  
 
No updates at this time. They will be setting their first meeting of 2024 for May. 
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